# Regulator Movement [1]

# **Regulator Movement**

by William S. Powell, 2006

See also: Violence, Group [2]; Regulator Monument [3]; James Hunter Monument [4]; The Regulator Movement for K-8 Students [5]



Alamance Battlefield monument. Image from Flickr user Todd Martin, 2007.

[10] Regulator Movement in mid-eighteenth-century North Carolina was a rebellion initiated by residents of the colony's inland region, or backcountry, who believed that royal government officials were charging them excessive fees, falsifying records, and engaging in other mistreatments. The movement's name refers to the desire of these citizens to regulate their own affairs. An unfair system of taxation prevailed under which less productive land, such as that in the western and Mountain regions, was taxed at the same rate as the more fertile, level soil of the Coastal Plain. These and other hardships contributed to the Regulators' feelings of sectional discrimination and deep distrust of authorities rooted in eastern North Carolina. Led by men such as Rednap Howell, <u>James Hunter</u> [11], and <u>Herman Husband</u> [12]—considered the movement's chief spokesman—the Regulators organized a resistance to these abuses, first through protest and ultimately through violence.

Modern scholarship has focused on the role that evangelical Christianity may have played in shaping the social and political ethos underpinning the Regulator rebellion. The religion of Husband and other Regulators—frontier Protestants who were members of Baptist, Presbyterian, Quaker, Moravian [13], and other evangelical or pietistic sects—emphasized an individualistic approach to church, salvation, and personal morality that profoundly influenced their understanding of public relationships and economic issues. Ultimately, it has been argued, this fervent brand of Christian faith bonded the Regulators together and fueled their antiauthoritarian stance toward what they believed to be an unjust, essentially "evil" governmental structure. Women, although not officially recorded as participants in the movement, undoubtedly played essential roles as supportive and influential partners in the spiritual development of the Regulators as well as advocates of their cause.

Residents of the frontier counties of <u>Anson [14]</u>, <u>Orange [15]</u>, and <u>Granville [16]</u> (much larger then than today) began to protest publicly in 1764. Many appointed, rather than elected, officials became targets of numerous threats and violence,

1

including sheriffs, tax collectors, registrars, court clerks, and judges. Royal governor <u>Arthur Dobbs</u> [17] issued a proclamation against the taking of illegal fees, but that directive was ignored. Dissatisfaction grew and unrest spread among the people. A new governor, <u>William Tryon</u> [18], arrived in 1765; he was a veteran army colonel and became the cause of renewed unrest, in part after he occupied a large new building—"<u>Tryon's Palace</u> [19]," designed as both governor's home and capitol, which he constructed in New Bern at public expense.



Edmund Fanning engraving. From Benson Lossing, Pictorial Fieldbook of

the Revolution, 1852. [20]Officials grew concerned for their own safety in 1770 after a mob seized a county officer against whom it held grievances—the much-despised Edmund Fanning [21], a corrupt multiple-office holder in Orange County [15]—grabbed his heels, and pulled him down the stairs, banging his head on each step. The home of another official was entered and his personal possessions were thrown out the window.

When a special term of court was called in Hillsborough in 1771, the judges hesitated to attend and Tryon called out the militia to protect them. The Regulators sought a public meeting with colonial officials to discover "whether the free men of this [Orange] county labor under any abuses of power or not." The officials ignored the call for a discussion as well as a request for an explanation of other recent events. Their failure to respond precipitated further determination and closer bonding among the Regulators. As a governor appointed by the Crown as well as a trained and experienced army officer, Tryon would brook no such action as he anticipated from the men of North Carolina. With the approval of the colonial Assembly, the governor called out the militia, and at its head led his army from New Bern, the capital, to the western frontier intent on settling the question of authority in his colony.

West of Hillsborough where they were camped, the Regulators on 16 May 1771 tried once again to confer with Tryon. They could do so, he replied, only if they dispersed and laid down their arms within the hour. This infuriated the Regulators. When they made no response, Tryon sent an officer to say that unless they disbanded promptly he would fire on them. "Fire and be damned" was their answer, and orders were issued. Training and adequate supplies contributed to the militia victory in the famous two-hour engagement known as the <u>Battle of Alamance [6]</u>. Tryon's men lost 9 killed and 61 wounded. Largely untrained frontiersmen, the Regulators took cover behind large rocks and trees and removed their casualties promptly, so there is no reliable count of their losses.

The militia took a few prisoners, one of whom was hanged without even the show of a military court. Although the execution was reported to have occurred on the battlefield, Tryon noted that it took place at Great Alamance Camp the next morning. Of the 14 captives tried at a special term of the superior court, 12 were convicted of treason and sentenced to death. Altogether 6 were hanged, but on Tryon's recommendation the remainder were pardoned by King George III.

Tryon issued an offer to pardon, with few exceptions, anyone who swore an oath of allegiance to the royal government. The Regulators generally took advantage of this offer, and within six weeks 6,409 had complied with its terms. The governor actually was more generous to the Regulators than the legislature was. When the British government suggested that the Assembly enact a general amnesty, the two Houses could not agree on its terms and the proposal failed to pass.

By then, most of the leaders of the Regulator Movement were either dead, in exile, or in hiding, and the rebellion's ordinary soldiers were scattered and disheartened. Many simply returned to their former way of life, but a few moved away. Some formed a settlement on the banks of the Mississippi River near the site of Memphis, but later, when some of Tryon's former militiamen appeared in their midst, they packed up and moved farther away. The coming of the American Revolution soon erased the differences between the two groups of Carolinians. Many men from both sides joined in the fight for independence from Britain and served together in a common cause.

# **Educator Resources:**

Grade 8: North Carolina's Regulator Movement. North Carolina Civic Education Consortium. <a href="http://civics.sites.unc.edu/files/2014/06/Regulators8.pdf">http://civics.sites.unc.edu/files/2014/06/Regulators8.pdf</a> [22]

### References:

Kars, Marjoleine. 2002. <u>Breaking loose together the Regulator Rebellion in pre-revolutionary North Carolina (23)</u>. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press.

Powell, William Stevens. 1989. North Carolina through four centuries [24]. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press.

Powell, William Stevens, James K. Huhta, and Thomas J. Farnham. 1971. *The regulators in North Carolina: a documentary history, 1759-1776* [25]. Raleigh [N.C.]: State Dept. of Archives and History

#### **Additional Resources:**

Chandler, Abby. "Unawed by the Laws of Their Country': Local and Imperial Legitimacy in North Carolina's Regulator Rebellion." *The North Carolina Historical Review* 93, no. 2 (2016): 119–46. http://www.jstor.org/stable/44113804 [26].

Compton, Stephen C. "James Pugh,' Regulator Sharpshooter: A Conundrum Unfolded." *The North Carolina Historical Review* 90, no. 2 (2013): 173–96. http://www.jstor.org/stable/23523923 [27].

#### Image credit:

Lossing, Benson. *Pictorial Fieldbook of the Revolution* 1852. New York: Harper & Brothers, Publishers. Volume II. <a href="https://www.gutenberg.org/files/49352-h/49

Martin, Todd. "Alamance Battleground Monument." Image. May 19, 2007. Flickr. <a href="https://www.flickr.com/photos/tmartin/516891637/">https://www.flickr.com/photos/tmartin/516891637/</a> [29] (acccessed May 17, 2022).

## Subjects:

American Revolution (1763-1789) [30]

Authors:

Powell, William S. [31]

Origin - location:

Anson County [32]

Granville County [33]

Orange County [34]

From:

Encyclopedia of North Carolina, University of North Carolina Press.[35]

**User Tags:** 

Lesson Plans [36]

1 January 2006 | Powell, William S.

 $\textbf{Source URL:} \underline{\texttt{https://www.ncpedia.org/history/colonial/regulator-movement}}$ 

#### Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/history/colonial/regulator-movement [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/violence-group [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/monument/regulator-monument [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/monument/james-hunter-monument [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/regulator-movement-k-8-students [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/alamance-battle [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/cabarrus-blackboys [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/courthouse-ring [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/iohnstons-riot-act [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/media/monumentalamance [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hunter-james-0 [12] http://historymatters.gmu.edu/d/6233/ [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hunter-james-0 [12] http://historymatters.gmu.edu/d/6233/ [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/anson [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/orange [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/granville [17] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/governors/dobbs [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/governors/tryon [19] http://www.tryonpalace.org/ [20] https://www.ncpedia.org/media/edmund-fanning [21] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/fanning-edmund [22] http://civics.sites.unc.edu/files/2014/06/Regulators8.pdf [23] https://www.worldcat.org/title/breaking-loose-together-the-regulator-rebellion-in-prerevolutionary-north-carolina/oclc/52383964 [24] https://www.worldcat.org/title/north-carolina-through-four-centuries/oclc/18589517 [25] https://www.worldcat.org/title/regulators-in-north-carolina-a-documentary-history-1759-1776/oclc/148666 [26] http://www.jstor.org/stable/44113804 [27] http://www.jstor.org/stable/23523923 [28] https://www.gutenberg.org/files/49352/49352-h/49352-h.htm#link2HCH0001a [29] https://www.flickr.com/photos/tmartin/516891637/ [30] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/us-revolution [31] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/powell-william-s-0 [32] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-25 [33] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/g [34] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/o [35] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/encyclopedia- [36] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/user-tags/lesson-plans